


















































Planning Board Meeting 
Wednesday 04/5/06-FINAL 

LONDONDERRY, NH PLANNING BOARD 1 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF APRIL 5, 2006 AT THE MOOSE HILL COUNCIL 2 
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CHAMBERS 
 
7:00 PM: Members Present:  Art Rugg; Paul DiMarco; John Farrell; Rick Brideau, Ex-
Officio; Joe Paradis, Ex-Officio; Charles Tilgner, Ex-Officio; Tom Freda (Arrived at 
7:04PM); Lynn Wiles, alternate member; Rob Nichols, alternate member (arrived at 
7:09PM) 
 
Also Present:  Tim Thompson, AICP; and John Trottier, P.E.  
 
A. Rugg called the meeting to order at 7:03 PM.  The Board welcomed new alternate 
member L. Wiles and new Council ex-officio J. Paradis to the Planning Board.  A. Rugg 
appointed L. Wiles to vote for D. Coon’s vacant regular position, and R. Nichols to vote 
for M. Soares. 
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Administrative Board Work 
 

A. Organizational Meeting 
 
Election of Officers.  J. Farrell moved to elect A. Rugg as Chair, J. Farrell as Vice 
Chair, P. DiMarco as Secretary, and M. Soares as Asst. Secretary, based on the 
Board’s practice of elevating officers to the next highest position following a 
vacancy in the officers, with the resignation of D. Coons.  P. DiMarco seconded 
the motion.  No discussion on the motion.  Vote on the motion:  9-0-0. 
 
Committee Assignments.  A. Rugg appointed the following members to the noted 
committees: 

 CIP Committee: J. Farrell and R. Brideau 
 Conservation Subdivision Subcommittee:  P. DiMarco 
 Heritage Commission:  A. Rugg 
 Open Space Taskforce:  M. Soares & P. Dimarco (alternate) 
 Historic Properties Preservation Taskforce:  A. Rugg & C. Tilgner. 
 

T. Freda questioned whether it was legal to have multiple Planning Board members 
on the CIP committee.  T. Thompson referred to RSA 674:5, relative to the make-up 
of CIP committees, and verified that it was OK per the statute, and the second 
Planning Board representative was added in a charter change in 2005. 

 
B. Plans to Sign – Manchester Motor Freight Site Plan, Map 14, Lot 44-34 
 
J. Trottier verified that all conditions of approval had been met.  P. DiMarco 
motioned to authorize the Chair and Secretary to sign the site plan.  R. Brideau 
seconded the motion.  No discussion.  Vote on the Motion:  9-0-0.  Plans will be 
signed at the conclusion of the meeting. 
 
C. Plans to Sign – Glenbervie Minor Site Plan, Map 28, Lot 22-29 

 
J. Trottier verified that all conditions of approval had been met.  J. Farrell motioned 
to authorize the Chair and Secretary to sign the minor site plan.  R. Brideau 
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seconded the motion.  No discussion.  Vote on the Motion:  9-0-0.  Plans will be 
signed at the conclusion of the meeting. 
 3 
D. Plans to Sign - LHRA Lot Line Adjustment, Map 6, Lots 6, 6-1, & 6-2 
 
J. Trottier verified that all conditions of approval had been met.  J. Farrell motioned 
to authorize the Chair and Secretary to sign the lot line adjustment plans.  R. 
Nichols seconded the motion.  No discussion.  Vote on the Motion:  9-0-0.  Plans 
will be signed at the conclusion of the meeting. 
 
E. Extension Request – DiLorenzo Site Plan (60 Day Extension) 
 
T. Thompson addressed the Board relative to the letter from Ms. DiLorenzo in the 
packet, and the follow up e-mail from Ms. DiLorenzo relative to the state septic 
approval being granted.  He stated that staff supports the 60 day extension request, 
and verified that he believed that 60 days should be sufficient for the applicant to 
meet the remaining conditions of approval.  J. Farrell motioned to grant the 
extension request.  R. Nichols seconded the motion.  J. Farrell asked staff if they 
felt 60 days was sufficient time.  T. Thompson verified that he believed it was now 
that the septic approval has been granted by the State.  Vote on the Motion:  9-0-0. 
 
Chair Rugg noted that under the Public Hearing Portion of the meeting there were 
two continuance requests.  He stated that he would like to deal with these now, in 
case there were any members of the public here for those hearings.  The Board 
agreed.   
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Public Hearings 
 
B & C. AlCuMet, Inc. - Map 14, Lots 13 & 13-4 - Application Acceptance and 

Public Hearing for a lot line adjustment, roadway discontinuance, 
and a Conditional Use Permit. 

 
 AlCuMet, Inc - Map 14, Lot 13 - Application Acceptance and Public 

Hearing for a site plan to construct a 5000 sq. ft. building addition 
and a Conditional Use Permit. 

 
T. Thompson directed the Board to the 2 letters from Northpoint Engineering asking 
for a continuance of the two hearings so that the outstanding checklist items could be 
resolved for both projects.  He indicated that May 3 would be the appropriate date to 
continue the projects to.  J. Farrell made a motion to continue the 2 AlCuMet, Inc. 
projects to May 3, 2006, at 7:00 PM per the letters from Northpoint Engineering 
and the recommendation of staff.  R. Brideau seconded the motion.  No 
discussion.  Vote on the motion:  9-0-0.  Projects are continued to May 3, 2006 at 
7:00PM.  A. Rugg stated that this would be the only public notice. 
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Administrative Board Work (Continued) 
 
F. Governmental Land Use Request – Manchester Airport Runway 6/24 

project 
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T. Thompson directed the Board to the letter from Airport Director Kevin Dillon, and 
the memo from Planning & Economic Development Director Andre Garron in the 
Board’s packet.  He explained that the project is for improvements to runway 6/24, 
and that other than a retaining wall, the majority of the project is located within the 
City of Manchester.  He stated that staff does not believe a hearing is required for 
this project.  A. Rugg asked the Board if they felt an informational meeting, but not a 
specific public hearing, from the Airport would be worthwhile.  The Board agreed that 
an informational update from the Airport would be appreciated.  J. Farrell asked staff 
to make sure that when the Airport does come in for the informational meeting that 
they are placed first on the agenda.  T. Thompson said he would make sure that it 
was first on the agenda. 
 
G. Sign Design Review – Rocky’s Ace Hardware – As required by 1979 

Variance 
 

T. Thompson directed the Board to the information in the packets relative to this 
request.  He stated that because of a condition on the variance granted for this 
property in 1979, and the Planning Board must review signs proposed on the 
property.  Joe Buchholz, from Upright Signs in Oxford, MA was present on behalf of 
the applicant, Rocky’s Ace Hardware.  Mr. Buchholz explained that Rocky’s was 
taking over the vacant Ben Franklin building in the Derry Plaza on Rt. 102 near the 
Derry town line.  The proposed sign would conform to the variance, and would utilize 
LED technology, not neon.  J. Farrell asked if it was the same size as the Ben 
Franklin sign that had just been removed.  Mr. Buchholz confirmed it was the same 
size.  P. DiMarco questioned the variance and if it applied to the new tenant.  T. 
Thompson & J. Trottier explained that a variance runs with the property, not the user.  
General discussion on the design of the sign ensued.  The consensus of the 
Planning Board was that the sign was OK, and that the Building Department could 
issue the sign permit. 
 
H. Regional Impact Determinations 

 
T. Thompson directed the Board to his memo in the packet relative to 5 projects (see 
attachment).  He stated for the Board that all 5 projects do not meet the criteria 
established by Southern NH Planning Commission, and that he recommends that the 
projects be found not to have regional impact.  J. Farrell made a motion to find 
that the five projects in the staff memo are not regional impact based on staff’s 
recommendation.  C. Tilgner seconded the motion.  No discussion.  Vote on the 
motion:  9-0-0. 
 
J. Farrell asked about the roadwork taking place on Rt. 102 near West Road.  J. 
Trottier explained that it was a State project to put in truck acceleration and 
deceleration lanes.  J. Farrell asked about rumored development taking place at the 
Twin Gate Horse Farm.  T. Thompson stated that nothing had been formally 
submitted, but that there was a developer interested in doing an elderly housing 
project, and that the Town was interested in obtaining an easement or development 
rights to the parcel for protection as part of the Apple Way.   
 
I. Approval of Minutes – March 1, 8 & 18 
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The Board decided to handle the minutes separately.  J. Farrell made a motion to 
accept the minutes of March 1 as amended and presented in the read file.  P. 
DiMarco seconded the motion.  No discussion.  Vote on the motion:  9-0-0.   
 4 
J. Farrell made a motion to accept the minutes of March 8 as amended and 
presented in the read file.  R. Nichols seconded the motion.  No discussion.  
Vote on the motion:  9-0-0.   
 
J. Farrell made a motion to accept the minutes of March 18 as amended and 
presented in the read file.  P. DiMarco seconded the motion.  No discussion.  
Vote on the motion:  7-0-2.  A. Rugg & R. Nichols abstained, as they were not 
present at the meeting. 
 
J. Discussions with Town Staff 
 
J. Trottier presented the board with a question regarding the recently signed 
Enterprise Rent-A-Car site plan on S. Perimeter Road.  Plans were approved leaving 
a concrete pad for eventual construction of a fueling station for the rental cars.  This 
was not on the plans approved by the Board because of Enterprise’s need to begin 
construction quickly, and the required State permit from NHDES had not been 
obtained.  Enterprise has now obtained the permit, and wish to move forward on 
construction of the fueling station.  T. Thompson asked the Board if they wanted to 
handle this as an amendment to the approved plan or as a new application, either 
with the ARC or the Planning Board.  J. Farrell asked if other trucking facilities or 
other rental car operations have similar facilities.  T. Thompson and J. Trottier were 
not sure.  R. Nichols asked if this was ever discussed with the Planning Board.  J. 
Trottier explained that it was not, since they did not have the NHDES permit, and 
wanted to get the site approved expeditiously.  T. Thompson stated that staff 
recommended to Enterprise before the original application was submitted to leave 
the fueling station off the plans, as it would not have been able to go to a formal 
application until the permit was in hand.  After discussion, the Planning Board 
determined that Enterprise should move forward with an amendment to the site plan, 
which will need a public hearing with the Planning Board and abutter notices. 

 3  
T. Thompson stated that Cathy Dirsa would be starting on Monday as the new 
Planning & Economic Development Department secretary, and that next week would 
be her first Planning Board meeting.  He asked for the Board’s patience tonight, as 
he is responsible for tonight’s minutes. 

 
A. Rugg noted that there were some items from SNHPC in the Board’s read file. 
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Public Hearings 
 

A. Town of Londonderry - Map 6, Lot 57 & Map 17, Lots 5-1 & 5-2 - Public 
Hearing Under RSA 674:54 for construction of new South & North/West 
Fire Stations. 

 
T. Thompson explained for the Board and the audience the process for municipal 
projects under RSA 674:54. 
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Kelly Davis, Architect from Portsmouth, and Earle Blatchford, project manager from 
Hayner/Swanson presented the project to the Board.  Mr. Davis explained the project 
and that the funding was approved at the recent Town Meeting in March.  Mr. 
Blatchford explained that the site plans presented show the full build out of both 
stations, but that initially only South Station would be constructed, and the initial site 
work at North/West would take place.  He continued with an overview of the South 
Station, a 7060 square foot building and associated site improvements.  No access 
to Rt. 102 is available, so there are 2 driveways on Young Road.  The septic system 
is designed for the full build out of the station, including future expansion.  He noted 
the grading for the site would impact a small area of CO District, and that a small 
portion of the access drive is located in the buffer to the AR-I zoned parcel across Rt. 
102, where the sawmill is located.  He stated that the design alternative of 
encroaching in this buffer was preferable to pushing the improvements closer to the 
residential uses along Young Road.  The State Septic permit is the only state permit 
required for this project. 
 
Mr. Blatchford continued with an overview of the North/West station.  This would be a 
“twin” building to the South Station (same design).  There are 2 lots involved, and the 
Town is in the process of obtaining the second parcel, which will be merged with the 
Town owner parcel to create the lot for the station.  He stated there are no wetlands 
on this site, and that water and sewer were available in Grenier Field Road.  There is 
a small residential buffer encroachment of 10’ for some parking spaces, but this was 
selected due to the grading of the site creating a berm to screen the spaces from the 
adjacent parcel and to avoid expensive retaining walls as part of the design of the 
site. 
 
J. Farrell asked if the stations were 2-bay.  Mr. Davis responded that they both were.  
J. Farrell expressed his concern about traffic flow and a lack of warning signage for 
the stations, particularly South Station being adjacent to Rt. 102 where traffic 
routinely exceeds 50 MPH.  He expressed his strong recommendations about 
warning signs for the motoring public approaching the stations.  Mr. Davis stated that 
they were going to monitor the traffic situation and do a more detailed study of the 
traffic post construction to see what the warrants were for signalization and signage, 
and that it was certainly worthy of discussion with Town Manager Dave Caron and 
Fire Chief Mike Carrier.  J. Paradis asked about the proximity of the North/West 
station to the residential abutter.  T. Thompson explained the 50’ buffer requirement 
of the zoning ordinance, and that the nearest home was approximately 75-80 feet 
away from the nearest parking for the station.  J. Trottier added that the berm would 
help buffer the parking from the residence.  J. Farrell continued to express his 
concerns about signage and traffic.  P. DiMarco asked if Central Station would be the 
only place for residents to get permits.  He also inquired about communications.  
Chief Carrier stated that all 3 stations have sufficient parking for visitors and would all 
handle permits, and that there was a communication tower at both new stations, 55’ 
tall keeping aesthetics in mind in the design.  J. Farrell asked Chief Carrier his 
thoughts on warning signage.  Chief Carrier stated that signage would be fine, but 
that signalization is very expensive, and beyond the budget currently in place.  He 
said it would be ideal to have signalization at the stations and would like to do it, but 
it depends on costs.  He stated the exit on Young Road will be far better than the 
current situation at the current South Station.  T. Freda questioned if there were any 
plans for signs and signalization, and if he knew the costs associated with 
signalization.  Chief Carrier said “Fire Station Ahead” signs are in the plans, but no 
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signals at present.  The Fire Department would like to get about a year of history at 
the new station to come up with a signalization plan.  He also said that signalization 
could cost between $50,000 - $100,000, and would depend on the results of a traffic 
study.  J. Trottier stated that any signalization for the South Station would require 
NHDOT approval because Rt. 102 is a state highway.  Chief Carrier stated that 
NHDOT would be concerned about the placement of signals because of the 
proximity to other traffic signals along Rt. 102.  R. Nichols and L. Wiles echoed the 
traffic concerns of the other Board members, especially related to South Station.  A. 
Rugg said his biggest concern was the safety of the fire truck drivers at Rt. 102.  He 
also inquired about drainage and the landscape plans.  Mr. Blatchford briefly 
explained the drainage design and the oil-water separators at both sites.  Mr. Davis 
showed the originally proposed landscape plans, which came in way over budget, at 
$35,000 - $40,000 per site.  Due to the tight budget, the landscape designs are being 
reevaluated, and secondary designs were in the works. 

 
The Hearing was opened to the public.  Tony and Heidi Bennett of Young Road 
expressed their concerns relative to South Station.  They stated that traffic was brutal 
at Young Rd & Rt. 102.  They also stated concerns relative to drainage in the area 
and concern about many families with children (approx 10 children in the abutting 
properties) along Young Road.  Mr. Blatchford explained the drainage requirements 
of the town and how the project met them.  J. Farrell suggested the Bennetts meet 
on site with J. Trottier.  A. Rugg asked about a curb cut on Rt. 102.  T. Thompson 
stated that the state would not permit a driveway access for this parcel on Rt. 102.  J. 
Paradis asked why 2 driveways on Young Road were proposed.  Chief Carrier and 
Mr. Blatchford explained the circulation pattern on the site and buffering the 
residences as much as possible.  J. Trottier explained the cross culvert on Young 
Road and the connection to the water system.  J. Paradis stated he would ask the 
Town Council to look into possible restrictions of truck traffic on Young Road.  Neil 
Smith, 15 Grenier Field Road, asked about contamination at the North/West station 
since the site was a former junkyard.  Town Manager Caron stated that there are 
monitoring wells on the site, and that the Town is contracted with EnviroSense for 
monitoring of the site.  He explained that there is a process in place if contamination 
issues arise during construction.  Mr. Smith inquired about the lighting for the site 
and expressed concerns about the existing lighting for the Fed Ex facility nearby.  T. 
Thompson & J. Trottier stated there was not much that can be done about Fed Ex, 
as their lighting meets Town requirements, the problem is that the site is so high 
above everything on Grenier Field Road due to the grade change.  Mr. Davis 
explained that the new station would have 6-7 new lights and that they meet the 
Town lighting requirements.  Ms Bennett asked if the South Station driveways could 
be designed for one way (one in, one out).  Mr. Davis and Chief Carrier explained 
that they were designed for full access for circulation and operational purposes. 

 
T. Thompson & J. Trottier summarized the items on the staff review memo, and 
suggested that they be made the non-binding recommendations of the Planning 
Board.  J. Farrell made a motion to use the staff memo as the non-binding 
recommendations of the Planning Board, and also that the project come back 
to the Board for an update on the signage and safety issues raised tonight, 
and that abutters be re-notified when the project comes back.  P. DiMarco 
seconded the motion.  Discussion:  T. Thompson reminded the Board that coming 
back to the Board is a non-binding recommendation, and that under the statute there 
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is no obligation for the plans to come back to the Board.  Vote on the motion:  9-0-
0. 
 
B. AlCuMet, Inc. - Map 14, Lots 13 & 13-4 - Application Acceptance and Public 

Hearing for a lot line adjustment, roadway discontinuance, and a 
Conditional Use Permit. 

 
Continued to May 3, 2006 @ 7PM earlier in the meeting. 
 
C. AlCuMet, Inc - Map 14, Lot 13 - Application Acceptance and Public Hearing 

for a site plan to construct a 5000 sq. ft. building addition and a Conditional 
Use Permit.  

 
Continued to May 3, 2006 @ 7PM earlier in the meeting. 
 
D. ASGITISDI, LLC - Map 6, Lots 37 & 38 - Application Acceptance and Public 

Hearing for a site plan to construct 2 office/retail buildings. 
 
Acceptance:  T. Thompson stated that there were no outstanding checklist items and 
recommended that the application be accepted as complete.  P. DiMarco made a 
motion to accept the application as complete.  R. Nichols seconded the 
motion.  No discussion.  Vote on the motion:  9-0-0.  Application is accepted as 
complete. 

 2  
Public Hearing:  Tim Winings of TJW Survey presented the application for the 
applicant.  The Board expressed concern on the number of unresolved design review 
comments.  T. Thompson suggested that tonight’s meeting focus on the key issue of 
the sight distance waiver, and that the hearing be continued after that discussion.  
Mr. Winings gave a brief overview of the application, highlighting the variances that 
were granted by the ZBA and the sight distance waiver request.  He stated that there 
is 212+ feet of sight distance to the west of the proposed driveway.  J. Farrell 
expressed his concern on the sight distance waiver.  The Board has never been 
willing to waive sight distance for a proposed driveway before.  T. Thompson 
deferred the technical portion of the staff recommendation to J. Trottier, but 
expressed his concern that the applicant has sought sight distance easements from 
all the abutters, and none are willing to grant them.  He also expressed concern that 
there is a possibility of a takings issue if the waiver is not granted, as it may take all 
the value from the lot.  He stated he still needs to discuss this issue with the Town’s 
legal counsel.  J. Trottier stated that he does support the waiver request, as this is a 
unique situation with the configuration of the curve at Granite and Mohawk.  He 
explained the rationale for the 365’ requirement of the regulations, based on a 35 
MPH speed limit.  The curve in the roadway has a radius of 52’.  Based on the 
AASHTO design guidelines (which is what the Town utilized to create the regulation) 
the safe speed for that radius is 25 MPH.  At a speed of 25 MPH the stopping sight 
distance is 125’.  As this application provides 212 feet, he felt comfortable supporting 
the waiver as sufficient sight distance is provided at the speed traffic will be moving 
at the curve. 

 
The Hearing was opened to the public.  There was no public comment.  J. Trottier 
highlighted the major items from the staff memo to the Board, items 1, 4 & 6D.  T. 
Thompson echoed the concern on comment #1, and relayed the positive 
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recommendation from the Heritage Commission on the architectural design of the 
buildings.  J. Paradis asked for an overview of the uses of the buildings.  Mr. Winings 
gave the overview, building 1 for medical office and general office use, building 2 for 
office or retail/office use.  A. Rugg inquired about dumpsters and noise, and 
suggested that dumpster unloading not take place early in the morning.  R. Nichols 
asked about the parking for the site.  Mr. Winings stated there were 33 spaces for 
both buildings, and he would be willing to eliminate the retail option from the plan if 
the Board wants.  P. DiMarco asked if there were “No Parking” signs along the 
streets in this area.  J. Trottier stated there were not, and that it was an enforcement 
issue.  A. Rugg suggested that staff get a legal opinion on the potential taking issue.  
J. Farrell made a motion to deny the applicant’s waiver request for the sight 
distance.  P. DiMarco seconded the motion.  Discussion:  T. Thompson reminded 
the Board that if this motion fails it does not mean the waiver is granted.  A motion to 
grant the waiver would need to pass for the waiver to be granted.  Vote on the 
motion:  4-5-0 (J. Farrell, P. DiMarco, T. Freda, & R. Nichols in favor; R. 
Brideau, J. Paradis, A. Rugg, C. Tilgner, & L. Wiles opposed).  Motion fails.  P. 
DiMarco made a motion to continue the hearing until May 10, 2006 at 7PM.  J. 
Paradis seconded the motion.  No discussion.  Vote on the motion:  9-0-0.  
Application is continued to May 10, 2006 at 7PM.  A. Rugg notified the audience that 
this would be the only notice of the continuance. 
 
E. MPV Trailer Sales, LLC - Map 13, Lot 65-1 - Application Acceptance and 

Public Hearing for a site plan for a change in use and a Conditional Use 
Permit. 

 
Acceptance:  T. Thompson stated that there were no outstanding checklist items and 
recommended that the application be accepted as complete.  J. Farrell made a 
motion to accept the application as complete.  R. Brideau seconded the 
motion.  No discussion.  Vote on the motion:  9-0-0.  Application is accepted as 
complete. 

 3  
Public Hearing :  Russ Seward from Keach-Nordstrom Associates presented the 
application for the applicant.  He gave an overview of the project, the site was 
previously used for auto sales, will now be for trailer sales.  He highlighted the 
“removals plan” which indicated the large amount of pavement and gravel, which 
would be removed from the site and landscaped.  T. Thompson gave an overview of 
how this project was originally submitted on 2004, was withdrawn to Design Review 
due to not having all the required permits, and was now back for a formal application.  
Mr. Seward discussed how items in the Rt. 28 right-of-way were removed, and that 
NHDOT has granted approval of the amended driveway permit.  J. Trottier went over 
the items in the review memo to the Board.  T. Thompson stated that the 
Conservation Commission has not yet given a recommendation on the Conditional 
Use Permit for the buffer impacts, and recommends the Board continue the 
application so that the applicant can meet with the Conservation Commission.  R. 
Brideau asked about the width of the driveway.  T. Thompson stated that it is an 
existing condition of the site.  

 
The Hearing was opened to the public.  There was no public comment.  J. Farrell 
made a motion to continue the hearing until May 10, 2006 at 7PM so that the 
applicant can meet with the Conservation Commission to get a 
recommendation on the Conditional Use Permit.  J. Paradis seconded the 
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2 
3 
4 

motion.  No discussion.  Vote on the motion:  9-0-0.  Application is continued to 
May 10, 2006 at 7PM.  A. Rugg notified the audience that this would be the only 
notice of the continuance.  

 
Adjournment: 5 

6 
7 
8 
9 

10 
11 

12 

13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 

 
J. Farrell motioned to adjourn the meeting at 9:36 PM.  Seconded by P. DiMarco.   
Vote 9-0-0. 
 
Meeting adjourned.  
 

These minutes prepared by Tim Thompson, AICP, Town Planner. 

Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
 
Paul DiMarco, Secretary 
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